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Advisory Neighborhood Commission 1C 

Adams Morgan 

Minutes of September 7, 2016 

 

 

I. Call to Order and Introduction of the Commissioners 

A regularly scheduled meeting of Advisory Neighborhood Commission 1C was held on September 7, 

2016 at Maryôs Center. Chair Guthrie called the meeting to order at 7:07 pm.  About 35 members of the 

public attended. In attendance were Commissioners Julie Seiwell (1C01), Hector Huezo (1C02), Ted 

Guthrie (1C03), Gabriela Mossi (1C04), Alan Gambrell (1C05), Billy Simpson (1C06), Wilson Reynolds 

(1C07), and JonMarc Buffa (1C08). 

 

 

II.  Office of Planning Creative Placemaking Event 

Josh Silver, from the DC Office of Planning, announced plans for a creative placemaking event to occur 

on October 1 and 2 at Unity Park.  Facilitators of the event said it will include community building 

workshops to promote discussion about aspirations and goals for the neighborhood.  

 

 

III. Officersô Reports 

a. Chairôs Report  

Chair Guthrie had nothing to report. 

 

  b. Secretaryôs Report 

          i. Minutes for July 6, 2016 meeting 

Secretary Simpson moved to approve the minutes for the July 6, 2016 monthly ANC 1C meeting. 

Chair Guthrie seconded the motion that then passed by a vote of 8 to 0.  

 

c. Treasurerôs report  

i. Treasurer Gambrell had nothing to report. 

 

 

IV. Commissioner Announcements and September Committee Meeting Agendas 

¶ Chair Guthrie announced that the issue involving 1630-34 Argonne Place had been moved to the 

September meeting of the Planning, Zoning, and Transportation Committee.  

¶ Commissioner Reynolds announced that Adams Morgan Day was coming up on Sunday, 

September 11.  

¶ Commissioner Mossi announced that Fiesta DC would take place on September 17 and 18, with 

a parade on Saturday and a festival on Sunday.  

¶ Commissioner Huezo announced a neighborhood clean-up in his SMD on September 24 at 10 

am starting at the corner of Ashmead Place and Belmont Road.  

¶ Commissioner Huezo also announced that the Wednesday, September 28 agenda for the Public 

Services and Environment Committee would include a continued discussion of Line DC Hotel 

proposals for Unity Park, and PEPCOôs requested rate increases.  

¶ Commissioner Buffa announced a full agenda for the September 21 meeting of the Planning, 

Zoning, and Transportation Committee including proposed developments at 3 different locations.  

He said he hoped to have revised plans for the PN Hoffman development at 1800 Columbia Road 



2 

 

by then. Commissioner Buffa also announced that a PowerPoint describing the new zoning 

regulations is now posted on the ANC 1C website.   

¶ Commissioner Reynolds asked about adding the topic of transportation studies to the PZT 

agenda to discuss expanding the scope of these studies to encompass a broader area. 

Commissioner Buffa suggested taking that subject up at the October PZT Committee meeting 

when a Planning Committee representative would be present to discuss 16th Street traffic flow.  

¶ Chair Guthrie also announced that Adams Morgan Day was coming up on September 11. He 

urged people to go out and meet their neighbors at the festival. He also introduced Carol Miller of 

the organizing committee who said they could use more volunteers that day.  

¶ Commissioner Seiwell announced that the ABC and Public Safety Committee would be meeting 

on September 14 at the Wyoming at 2011 Columbia Road. She said the agenda would include 

the monthly police report and four settlement agreements.  

¶ Commissioner Gambrell thanked Janet Miller of the DC DDOT Urban Forestry Administration for 

information on street trees and tree boxes.  He also thanked Councilmember Nadeau for help 

with trash issues, and with matters related to the basement/cellar distinction.  

 
 
IV. Public Announcements / Comments  

¶ Kristen Barden, Executive Director of the Adams Morgan Partnership BID, announced that they 

would have a booth at Adams Morgan Day. She also announced some upcoming events, 

including Porchfest on Saturday, October 1 and the Adams Morgan Apple Festival on Saturday, 

October 29.     

¶ Tanja McCoy, from the Vision Zero initiative, described their goal of reaching zero transportation 

fatalities and serious injuries in DC by the year 2024.  She said they are working with the Mayorôs 

Office on disability rights to make streets safer for all. She provided information sheets on rules 

and regulations for safe walking, driving, and bicycling. Members of the public asked if bicyclists 

get tickets for traffic violations and whether bicycles can be registered the way cars are. Hector 

Rodriguez added that he has almost hit bicycles and that this is a real danger especially at night. 

He suggested that bicycles be registered to identify them when they break traffic laws and for 

protection when they are stolen. Commissioner Mossi said bicyclists are given tickets adding that 

she has been stopped by the police and given ticket for running stop sign while on her bicycle.  

¶ Bill Rice expressed concerns about the renovation of the Martin Luther King Library and whether 

there would be access to DC archive materials in the Washingtoniana collection during the 

renovations. He said he has asked but has not received a commitment from library officials that 

access would be provided during that time. He added that those interested in this issue can sign 

a letter to the library directors and trustees.  

¶ Elizabeth Horen of Councilmember Nadeauôs office announced the Councilmemberôs upcoming 

scheduled appearances including Adams Morgan Day. She also said a second meeting for a few 

selected stakeholders on the SunTrust project had taken place, and that a meeting on the Line 

Hotelôs hiring practices was being scheduled. 

¶ Carol Miller announced that Adams Morgan Day is in need of funds. She said that local 

businesses and individuals have pitched in but they were still $9,000 short.  
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V. Scheduled Business  

 

a. ABC and Public Safety Committee 

i. Amendment to Lapis Settlement Agreement 

Chair Guthrie announced that Lapis restaurant had requested an amendment to their settlement 

agreement with ANC 1C and moved to add this matter to the agenda without the typical ten daysô 

advance notice on the basis that not doing so would be adverse to the community. Commissioner 

Simpson seconded the procedural motion that passed by a vote of 8 to 0.  

 

Chair Guthrie explained that the owners of Lapis had asked to add music and to extend their 

hours to 11:30 pm on weekend nights. He moved that ANC 1C agree to these amended terms in 

the settlement agreement. Commissioner Simpson seconded the motion.   

 

Commissioner Gambrell asked about the kind of music that would be played. Commissioner 

Buffa commented that he was glad that the agreement clarifies that the music would be 

unamplified. Commissioners then voted 8 to 0 to adopt the amendment to the settlement 

agreement for the Lapis restaurant alcohol license.  

 

[text of the amendment follows on the next three pages] 
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b. Public Services and the Environment Committee 

 

i. Grant Request from Young Playwrights Theater  

Commissioner Huezo introduced a representative from the Young Playwrights Theater who 

described their program and requested a grant of $1000 to help fund an arts camp for 

neighborhood youth. Commissioner Huezo said the request is similar to the one that ANC 1C 

approved last year and he moved that Commissioners approve the grant request.  The motion did 

not need a second because it was recommended by the PSE Committee. Commissioner Buffa 

commented that this is a worthwhile program.  Commissioner Mossi noted that the program was 

founded by an Adams Morgan resident. Commissioners then voted 8 to 0 to approve the $1000 

grant request from the Young Playwrights Theater.   

  

 

ii. Grant Request from Jubilee JumpStart   

Commissioner Huezo introduced a representative from Jubilee JumpStart who described their 

program that serves primarily low-income young children and requested a grant of $1000 for 

computers for the center.  Treasurer Gambrell noted that they did a great job with their 

application. Commissioner Simpson commented that the center is his neighbor and that it is a 

great program. Commissioner Huezo moved that ANC 1C approve the grant request from Jubilee 

JumpStart.  No second was needed since support for the grant was recommended by the PSE 

Committee. Commissioners then approved the $1000 grant request from Jubilee JumpStart by a 

vote of 8 to 0.  
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iii. Grant Request for Adams Morgan Day 2016   

Commissioner Huezo reported that the PSE Committee recommended approval of a grant 

request from the volunteers organizing Adams Morgan Day.  As the matter was approved in 

Committee it was in order and did not require a second.  Commissioner Huezo noted that since 

the Committee meeting, minor revisions were made to the request. Carol Miller, one of the 

volunteer organizers, said that some of the items they listed in the original grant request were 

now going to be supplied through in-kind donations. She said the revised request is for $1000 to 

rent port-a-potties and for a banner.  There were no objections to these adjustments. 

 

Commissioner Buffa commented that he is shocked about how unhelpful the city government has 

been with respect to waiving burdensome regulations intended for larger festivals that donôt apply 

to this smaller event. Chair Guthrie noted that the Mayorôs staff, Councilmember Nadeauôs staff, 

and others have done a lot of work on this. He added that part of the challenge is that people still 

think that the event is as large as it used to be. Commissioner Buffa stressed that it should be 

treated as a smaller community-based event. Commissioner Simpson agreed with Commissioner 

Buffa and said the city could budget for community events at a marginal cost especially 

considering the benefits of such events. Commissioner Gambrell said he shared the concerns of 

Commissioners Simpson and Buffa.  

 

Carol Miller said the event has demanded so much time on the part of volunteers that she is not 

sure if they can do it again.   

 

Commissioner Huezo said that there are different challenges these days, including security 

issues, but it is a matter of planning. He added that Carol Miller and the volunteers have done 

great job organizing the event.  

 

Commissioners then voted 8 to 0 to approve the grant request for $1000 from the volunteers 

organizing of Adams Morgan Day.   

 

 
iv. Grant Request for Adams Morgan Basketball Association 

Commissioner Huezo introduced Hector Rodriguez who presented a grant request for $787.98 for 

the Adams Morgan Basketball Associationôs Annual Youth Tournament which would be held on 

September 11. Mr. Rodriguez described the tournament and said the request would cover the 

cost of referees and a banner.   

 

Commissioners Gambrell and Buffa asked for more specifics about the costs and about the 

purchase of basketballs. Commissioner Huezo clarified that the amount of the request is $787.98.    

 

Commissioner Simpson suggested that Commissioners could approve the request on the 

condition that it be re-submitted with the appropriate paperwork. Commissioner Huezo moved to 

approve the grant request from the Adams Morgan Basketball Association youth tournament 

contingent on submission of the necessary paperwork. Commissioner Buffa seconded the motion 

that then passed by a vote of 8 to 0.  

 

Chair Guthrie urged everyone to stop by the tournament on Adams Morgan Day saying it is a 

really fun event.  
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v. Universal Paid Leave  

Commissioner Simpson moved a resolution in support of paid leave. Commissioner Huezo 

seconded the motion. Commissioner Simpson provided background on the campaign to get the 

DC Council to pass legislation to provide paid leave for people who work in DC. He said that 

almost every other country except the US has some form of paid leave and that he hopes the DC 

Council moves forward on this.   

 

Commissioner Gambrell said the topic did not seem to be within the mandate of the ANC. 

Commissioner Simpson said he thought the matter was analogous to issues that come before the 

Planning, Zoning, and Transportation Committee that have District-wide implications.  

 

Chair Guthrie asked how the paid leave system would be funded noting that Adams Morgan has 

some very small businesses and if one person is on leave another person is needed to do that 

personôs work. Commissioner Simpson said that the proposals being considered by the DC 

Council would be funded by a tax on employers that goes into a fund to which employees apply 

when they need to take leave, similar to the unemployment insurance system.   

 

Chair Guthrie asked about opposition to the paid leave proposal. Roger Horowitz, of Pleasant 

Pops, said opposition is coming from big businesses. He said that every small business owner he 

has talked to is in favor of it. Commissioner Simpson said that it his understanding that many 

smaller businesses are in favor of paid leave proposals because it allows them to offer a 

significant benefit to their employees for a relatively small cost.  

 

Commissioner Buffa said the goal is laudable, but there are studies that conclude that requiring 

paid leave will harm small businesses. He said both sides have good arguments, but he thought 

small businesses should be exempt because it would have a net negative effect on them. 

Commissioner Simpson pointed out that the resolution includes language urging the Council to 

honor principles that avoid placing undue economic and administrative burdens on businesses, 

especially small business.  

  

Sam Rosen-Amy with Councilmember Silvermanôs office said the proposal is intended to help 

small businesses stay competitive and that the Council cannot pass any new legislation that does 

not pay for itself.  He said the Councilôs budget office is doing an economic study on the proposal.  

 

Commissioner Reynolds introduced others in the audience who are working on this initiative who 

spoke briefly on its merits. Another member of the public spoke in favor of a family leave program 

that would allow employees to assist family members with health concerns.  

 

Commissioner Huezo asked if there was any input from the Adams Morgan BID.  Kristen Barden 

said the board would be receiving a presentation on the proposal the following week.  

  

Commissioner Gambrell spoke in opposition to the resolution. He differed with Commissioner 

Simpson on whether this is similar to issues considered by the PZT Committee. He said that 

when the Commissioners vote on a matter they want to be well informed.  He added that on PZT 

and ABC Committee matters Commissioners study the regulations and discuss them with 

regulatory agencies. He said he would be uncomfortable voting for this proposal.  
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Commissioner Simpson said that a key role of the Public Services and the Environment 

Committee is to look at public service issues and this matter falls under that category. He said 

there was a robust discussion of the paid leave issue in the PSE Committee, and in the 3 ½ years 

he has been on this Commission there has not been an issue that rises to the moral importance 

of this one. He added that if every other country in the world can find a way to do this, we need to 

find a way to do it. He urged the Commission to support the resolution.  

 

Commissioner Huezo agreed that this matter is a moral imperative. He said he would not be able 

to go to Adams Morgan businesses and admit to employees that he did not vote to support family 

leave.  

 

Commissioner Buffa said that the proposal would make it more expensive to run a business in 

DC.  

 

Commissioner Gambrell clarified that he would be voting against the resolution because he thinks 

the subject is outside of the ANCôs purview and not because he is against family leave.  

 

Chair Guthrie said he appreciated Commissioner Gambrellôs point, but he is concerned about 

people who live in Adams Morgan who donôt have paid leave.  He said it is not the ANCôs job to 

figure out exactly how the proposal will be paid for. He said the concept is spreading the risk, 

similar to the way insurance works, except in this case an insurance company does not profit. He 

said it makes sense for the ANC to voice support for something that would have a beneficial 

impact on Adams Morgan residents.  

 

Commissioner Reynolds commended Commissioner Simpson for the work he put in on this and 

thanked Commissioner Simpson for including Commissioner Reynoldôs suggested provision 

addressing employee protection against retaliation. Commissioner Reynolds noted that the 

resolution also urges adoption of legislation that does not place undue burdens on businesses, 

and protects low wage workers. He said the role of the ANC is to be advisory and if an issue can 

benefit from the Commissioners weighing in, they should do so. He said he would be supporting 

the resolution. 

  

Commissioners then voted 5 to 2 to support the goal of paid leave for District workers and to urge 

the District Council to establish a universal paid leave program. (Commissioner Mossi had left the 

meeting.) 
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      c. Planning, Zoning, and Transportation Committee 

i. Traffic Study for Belmont Road NW and Kalorama Road NW  

Chair Guthrie introduced a resolution requesting the District Department of Transportation to 

study making the 1800 blocks of Belmont Road and Kalorama Road paired one-way streets. The 

subject matter of the resolution was recommended by the Planning, Zoning, and Transportation 

Committee. Chair Guthrie articulated a number of problems with traffic on Belmont and Kalorama 

and said constituents suggested a study to consider making the streets one-way.  

  

Resident Donald Brooks said these streets are very noisy at night and strongly encouraged the 

study with the alley included.  

 

Denis James said when the Adams Morgan streetscape was done parking experts said that 

people drive faster on one-way streets and they tend to use the streets as cut-throughs. He 

questioned whether the proposal would ease congestion.  

  

Chair Guthrie said the change may not solve all problems, but people at least wonôt have to fight 

to get past each other or to park. He said these streets have previously been closed or made one 

way on a temporary basis and it did not seem to exacerbate traffic, but instead seemed to calm 

traffic.  

 

Commissioner Buffa noted that making Kalorama one way on the block by the Harris Teeter has 

improved traffic. He also said that the experts could determine which direction the traffic should 

flow on each street.  

 

A neighbor who lives on Belmont Street suggested the traffic could be one way at certain times of 

the day. She also said that no one would be able to drive fast on Belmont because it is so narrow, 

but that currently the parked cars on that street are damaged by cars moving through.  

 

Commissioner Gambrell suggested broadening the request to include studying the impact on 

surrounding streets.  Commissioner Buffa said he did not think DDOT would take the request 

seriously if it is too broad.  

 

Commissioner Reynolds said that he is working on a separate resolution to encourage DDOT to 

look at an entire area when doing studies and implementing solutions. He suggested that the 

resolution ask DDOT to consider other traffic calming measures in addition to considering one-

way streets. There were no objections to the amendment so it was adopted.  

 

Commissioner Huezo agreed with Commissioner Gambrell that the study should be broader.  

  

Chair Guthrie said he understood that if you ask DDOT to study an entire neighborhood you wonôt 

get results. He also noted that there are five cross streets on that stretch of 18th Street some of 

which are already one way.  

 

Commissioner Gambrell offered a friendly amendment to add the word ñif appropriateò to the 

request that DDOT consider making Belmont and Kalorama one way. There were no objections 

to the amendment so it was adopted.  
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Hector Rodriguez said he lives between the two streets and that there have been serious traffic 

problems there.  

  

Chair Guthrie moved that the resolution as amended be adopted.  Commissioner Buffa seconded 

the motion and the Commission then voted 7-0 to request that DDOT study, and if appropriate, 

implement a change in the traffic patterns on the 1800 blocks of Belmont Road NW and Kalorama 

Road NW, such that the streets become paired one-way streets, or benefit from other traffic-

calming measures.  

 

[text of resolution follows on next two pages]  
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ii. Martin Luther King Jr. Memorial Library 

Commissioner Huezo reported that the Public Services and the Environment Committee 

discussed the impact of renovations of the Martin Luther King Jr. library, but did not take action 

on the matter. He suggested that the Commission send a letter asking library representatives to 

attend a PSE Committee meeting to answer questions about renovation plans.  

  

Chair Guthrie asked Chris Otten, who raised the issue with the ANC, if such a letter would serve 

his intended purpose. Chris Otten spoke about the unique services offered by the library that 

would not be available if they were not relocated during renovations. He said that he wanted the 

officials planning the renovation to present their plans to ANC 1C.  

 

Commissioners discussed the scope and content of the letter, whether it should come from the 

Chair, and whether other ANCs should be included.  

  

Bill Rice said the Commissioners could join others who have already sent a letter on this issue. 

He said there are plans to set up a working group of those who use the Washingtoniana 

collection at the library.  

 

Commissioner Buffa moved that ANC 1C send a letter from the Chair asking DC Public Libraries 

and the Council Committee on Education to attend a meeting of the ANCôs Public Services and 

the Environment Committee to answer questions from Adams Morgan residents concerning the 

plans for the renovation of the Martin Luther King Jr. Memorial Library. Commissioner Huezo 

seconded the motion that then passed by a vote of 7 to 0.  

 

 

iii. Planned Unit Development Regulations  

Commissioner Buffa moved that discussion of Planned Unit Development regulations be added to 

the agenda without the typical 10 daysô advance notice on the basis that not doing so would be 
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adverse to the community.  Commissioner Gambrell seconded the procedural motion that then 

passed by a vote of 7 to 0. 

  

Commissioner Buffa explained that developers have proposed rules changes that would allow the 

Zoning Commission to designate rowhouse-sized lots as Planned Unit Developments (PUDs) and 

waive zoning restrictions such as height and density limits. He moved a resolution to oppose 

these proposed changes to the rules governing PUDs that would permit the Zoning Commission 

to waive the minimum area requirements for lots on which a Planned Unit Development can be 

pursued. Commissioner Gambrell seconded the motion.  

  

Commissioner Gambrell said that the existing PUD rules were recently implemented in the zoning 

regulations rewrite and now developers are requesting additional changes that would give the 

Zoning Commission very broad authority to grant PUDs. Commissioner Buffa added that the 

zoning rewrite was a very thoughtful process that took place over a number of years and for 

developers to try to come in through the back door now to try to change the rules is the worst kind 

of government. He said the Zoning Commission should at least follow a formal rulemaking 

process with public notice and comment on this issue.  

 

Larry Hargrove, an Adams Morgan resident and zoning expert, spoke in support of the resolution 

urging the Zoning Commission to reject the PUD proposal saying it is unwise to leave these rules 

to a lot-by-lot discretion.  

 

Commissioner Simpson said he heartily endorses the resolution saying that PUDs should be 

used only when the circumstances are truly exceptional. He said providing this much discretion is 

just begging for abuse.  

 

Commissioners then voted 7 to 0 to adopt the resolution opposing proposed changes to the rules 

governing Planned Unit Developments. 

 

[text of resolution follows on next two pages] 
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VII. Adjournment  

Commissioner Huezo moved to adjourn at 9:56 pm. Commissioner Gambrell seconded the motion which 

passed unanimously.     

 


